Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

December 5, 2018

The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton

December 5, 2018

The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first scheduled meeting in December on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Elkton Police Chief Matthew J. Donnelly; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Director of Parks & Recreation Mary C. Magaw; Senior Administrative Specialist L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 


Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.


ACTION:
The minutes of the November 7, 2018 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 


Employee of the Quarter Presentation

Department of Public Works Employees Ed Dowell, Bryan MacQueen and Roy Miller were recognized as the Employees of the Quarter. The award was in recognition of their collaboration to design construct and implement a floating dock at the Town of Elkton’s Marina Park.


Mayor Alt thanked Messrs. Dowell, MacQueen and Miller for their hard work.


Elkton Police Department Officer Promotions

Chief Donnelly administered the Oath of Office to newly promoted Elkton Police Officers Sgt. Ron Odom and Cpl. Amanda Banik. He stated Cpl. Josh Leffew was unable to attend the meeting.


Mayor Alt and the Board congratulated the Officers on their hard work and resultant promotions.


Request for Waiver of Sewer Fees for Property located at 801 Elkton Boulevard

Mr. Dwight Thomey, Esquire, introduced himself and his clients, William and Phillip Chan and Antonio Armendariz to the Board. He stated the purpose of their appearance is to request a waiver of sewer fees associated with a planned tortilla manufacturing business at 801 Elkton Boulevard. He stated the process of manufacturing tortillas includes a large amount of water, the majority of which will remain in the product. He stated the amount of wastewater is minimal, which is the basis for requesting a reduction of 85% of the sewer rate for the property. 

Mayor Alt questioned the estimated amount of water usage pertaining to the business. Mr. Thomey stated the group estimated 2,500 gallons of water used in a 24-hour period.

Mayor Alt questioned the number of staff the group plans to employ. Mr. Armendariz stated approximately 10 workers will be hired in the first stage, building to 20 – 25 employees at the end of 2 or 3 years.

Commissioner Broomell questioned if the group is operating at another location. Mr. Armendariz stated they are involved in a project in North Carolina but want to move to the Elkton location. She asked if the group is currently involved in manufacturing a different product. Mr. Armendariz answered in the negative.

Commissioner Jablonski questioned if the project is a brand-name tortilla. Mr. Armendariz answered in the negative, stating the product is sold to distributors who in turn sell to restaurants. 

Commissioner Givens questioned the planned opening date for the facility. Mr. Armendariz stated their desire to open the facility by the end of January or February.


Mayor Alt asked Mr. Repole to determine a baseline for water usage and resultant sewer fees.

Mayor Alt advised the group that the Board will take the matter into consideration and will respond.

Mr. George advised the group that a piping plan will be required in order to illustrate where water enters and exits the facility. 

Town Administrator’s Report

Ordinance 13-2018 Police Pension Plan – Presented for Introduction

Mr. George presented Ordinance 13-2018 Police Pension Plan for introduction. He stated Ordinance 13-2018 amends the Code of the Town of Elkton, Title 2, Chapter 2.28 – Police Pension Plan, Section 2.28.120 – Leaves of Absence, and Section 2.28.130 – Fractional Credit for Service by defining specific criteria for crediting of service prior to and after July 1, 2010. 


Mr. George stated Ordinance 13-2018 was reviewed and approved by Mr. Paul Madden, Esquire, of Whiteford, Taylor and Preston, the firm that created the Police Pension Plan. A copy of the applicable changes to Ordinance 13-2018 was read and placed in the record of the minutes. 


ACTION:
Ordinance 13-2018 Police Pension Plan was approved for introduction on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


American Red Cross Lease 8th Amendment – One Year Extension of Lease for 
Premises located at 207 Blue Ball Avenue – Presented for Approval

Mr. George stated the American Red Cross leased Town-owned property located at 207 Blue Ball Avenue. He stated the current lease expires on March 30, 2019, and presented the 8th amendment to the agreement, which extends the term for one year.


ACTION:
The American Red Cross Lease 8th Amendment, extending the lease for premises located at 207 Blue Ball Avenue until March 30, 2020, was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 

Mayor Alt asked Mr. Handley to advise the Board if the Department of Public Works determines a need for the premises in the future.

Request for Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Mayor & Commissioners Annual 
Holiday Gala – December 8, 2018

Mr. George presented a request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Mayor & Commissioners Annual Holiday Gala on December 8, 2018 in the Town of Elkton Community Room at the Elkton Municipal Building.

ACTION:
The request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Mayor & Commissioners Annual Holiday Gala on December 8, 2018 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 

Farr Creek Land Transfer Exhibit A – Federal Emergency Management 
Administration (FEMA) Restriction – Presented for Approval

Mr. George stated the Town previously initiated the process by which Cecil County Government would transfer approximately 5.9 acres of unimproved land at Farr Creek to the Town. He stated Cecil County originally obtained the property using Federal Emergency Management Administration (FEMA) Hazard Mitigation Funds, which, in part, require that the land must remain unimproved. He stated the Town and any successor will be required to comply with those restrictions after transfer of ownership. A copy of the FEMA restriction was read and placed in the record of the minutes.

ACTION:
The Farr Creek Land Transfer Exhibit A – FEMA Restriction was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present.


Elkton Armory Right of Entry Agreement – Presented for Approval

Mr. George, referring to the Town’s process of potentially obtaining the Victor McCool Readiness Center (Armory), stated a Right of Entry Agreement is required between the Town and the State of Maryland Military Department in order for the Town to perform due diligence inspections, etc. A copy of the Right of Entry Agreement was placed in the record of the minutes.

ACTION:
The Elkton Armory Right of Entry Agreement was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


Certified Seal Street Sweeping Contract Renewal – Presented for Approval

Mr. George stated the Town contracts Certified Seal for street sweeping operations. He stated the current contract expires in December, and presented a 3-year contract renewal for approval.  He stated the renewal maintains the current $100 per hour for the first year, and increases to $105 per hour for the next 2 fiscal cycles. A copy of the renewal was placed in the record of the minutes. 

ACTION:
The request to renew the Certified Seal Street Sweeping Contract for 3 years was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 

Commissioner Jablonski commended the services provided by Certified Seal. She asked for continued enforcement of parking prohibitions on Main Street during the posted hours of street sweeping operations. 

Update – Elkton Community Center Project

Mr. George stated the Town received 4 proposals for the planned Community Center. He stated the interested companies are Nowland, Wickersham, Willow and Broughton. He stated Wickersham and Willow are being considered because they are closest to the Town’s budget for the project.

Mr. George stated the Wickersham proposal includes a wooden gym floor, adding that they understand the importance of a quality floor. Commissioner Givens concurred with Mr. George’s statement regarding the importance of a quality gym floor. 

Commissioner Broomell questioned the exterior of the building. Mr. George stated the exterior will be metal.


Mayor Alt’s Report

Appointments – Parks & Recreation Advisory Board

Mayor Alt stated the Town received 10 applications for appointment to the Parks & Recreation Advisory Board. He stated the Department of Parks & Recreation will oversee the Advisory Board, adding that he and Commissioner Piner will attend the inaugural meeting. Mayor Alt expressed appreciation to those who applied, and requested the Board’s approval of the following appointments for the individual terms of December 1, 2018 – December 31, 2019:  Mr. Ed Ginder, Mr. Bob Davis, Ms. Mary Ann Torta, Mr. Chris Linkous and Mr. Brian Triantafillos. The vote for each appointee is as follows:


ACTION:
The appointment of Mr. Ed Ginder was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.

ACTION:
The appointment of Mr. Bob Davis was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


ACTION:
The appointment of Ms. Mary Ann Torta was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present.


ACTION:
The appointment of Mr. Chris Linkous was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


ACTION:
The appointment of Mr. Brian Triantafillos was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


Mayor Alt, referring to the flooding issues at Meadow Park, stated the Town is moving forward with plans for development of fields adjacent to Elk Landing. Mr. George stated the property has been surveyed, adding that Mr. Handley initiated grading and sediment/erosion plans due to the topography of the parcel.


Appointment – Planning Commission

Mayor Alt, referring to a vacancy on the Planning Commission, requested approval of the appointment of Mr. Arthur Blount to the unexpired term August 1, 2018 – August 31, 2023.


ACTION:
The request to appoint Mr. Arthur Blount to the Planning Commission for the unexpired term August 1, 2018 – August 31, 2023 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt announced the Breakfast with Santa event on December 8, 2018 at the Elkton VFW. He stated the event, sponsored by the VFW Auxiliary and the Marine Corps Toys for Tots organization, is open to all children 12 and under, adding that breakfast will be served by members of the Elkton Police FOP Lodge 142. Commissioner Jablonski added that free pony rides are being offered as well. She stated a gentleman is camping on the roof of the VFW for 12 days, collecting toys for children. 

Mayor Alt announced the grand opening of the Maryland Beer Company is on December 8, 2018. He stated the new brewery is located adjacent to the Cecil Whig on Bridge Street.


Mayor Alt stated he attending the Inauguration Ceremony for incoming Cecil County officials on December 4th. He offered congratulations to Councilman Robert Meffley, newly elected Council President. 


Commissioner Jablonski’s Report

Commissioner Jablonski expressed appreciation to Ms. Katie Tabeling of the Cecil Whig regarding an article she wrote about the Downtown Cash for Christmas event. She stated the event has the highest number of participants this year.

Commissioner Jablonski stated the Annual Cookie Throw Down contest is scheduled on Friday, December 7th. She stated samples of cookies are served at participating businesses, and shoppers can vote for their favorites. 

Commissioner Jablonski stated Immaculate Conception School is conducting a Social in the Elkton Alliance Visitor Center on Friday, December 7th. 

Commissioner Jablonski offered congratulations to Elkton Police Captain Joe Zurolo upon his art exhibition at the Palette and the Page as part of First Friday events.

Commissioner Jablonski thanked DPW for placing Christmas decorations at the Elkton Alliance. 


Commissioner Piner’s Report

Commissioner Piner invited all in attendance to the Parks & Recreation Holiday Showcase at 6:00 p.m. on December 12th at Elkton High School. He asked those who plan to attend to contact Parks & Recreation.


 Mayor Alt stated that Commissioner Piner performs many acts of community service. He asked all in attendance to attend a Lupus Foundation Benefit at Elkton Middle School on December 16th from 4:00 p.m. – 6:00 p.m. Mayor Alt requested a donation from the Town on behalf of Commissioner Piner’s daughter.


Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens, referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding blighted properties in Town, questioned if the topic is scheduled for an upcoming workshop. Ms. Henson stated the topic is scheduled for discussion at the December 12th workshop. 

Mr. George stated the Town recently took ownership of a vacant property at 324 Hollingsworth Street, adding that demolition will commence soon. Commissioner Broomell thanked everyone involved in obtaining and demolishing the structure.


Commissioner Givens stated he attended the “Active Threat” seminar on December 4th. He commended Chief Donnelly and Lt. Waldridge for their presentation, and encouraged the Board to attend the next seminar on December 11th. Commissioner Givens stated the presentation reinforced the importance of remaining observant of one’s surroundings. 

Commissioner Broomell’s Report


Commissioner Broomell, referring to recommendations for enhanced security at Town Hall, questioned the status of the modifications. Mr. George stated some security enhancements can be initiated right away, while other measures are more complicated.


Commissioner Broomell asked Chief Donnelly to consider scheduling another presentation during the evening to encourage additional participation, such as downtown merchants. 


Commissioner Broomell expressed appreciation to Mr. Handley’s wife Laura for her efforts in decorating downtown. 


Commissioner Broomell, referring to the request to adjust sewer fees based on water consumption, questioned if this was practiced at any other property. Mr. George answered in the negative.


Public Comment

Mr. Ed Ginder thanked the Board for his appointment to the Parks & Recreation Advisory Board.


Mr. Ginder stated the annual “Shop with a Cop” event is scheduled from 8:30 a.m. to 2:30 p.m. on December 15th. He stated participating children will be paired with a Police Officer or other First Responder and will ride from Singerly Fire House to Walmart to shop for approximately 1 hour. The children will then return to Singerly Fire House at approximately 2:30 p.m., where they and their families will be given groceries for a Holiday dinner. He provided the Board with an overview of the planned route from Singerly Fire to Walmart and back. He stated the route includes Route 279 to right turn on North Street; North Street to left turn on Main Street; Main Street to right turn on Delaware Avenue; Delaware Avenue to left turn on Route 40; and reversing the route for return. He noted Elkton Police personnel and Singerly Fire Police will be onsite to direct traffic and to close Main Street for the return trip.

Mr. Ginder stated 97 children were served in 2017, compared to 108 participants this year.

Mr. Ginder thanked the Board for supporting the event, and invited the members to attend.

Mr. Dwight Thomey, referring to his request for adjusting sewer fees based on water usage, stated he made an error in his usage calculations and will forward an amended request. 

Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 7:58 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Sr. Administrative Specialist

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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